	



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 31 July 2007 starting at 7pm

Present:

Councillor E M H Ranson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services and Partnership Officer.

257
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors S Hirst, J Rogerson and R E Sherras.

258
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 12 June 2007 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

259
MATTERS ARISING

The Chairman referred to minute 89 of Committee dated 12 June and sought an assurance that the training which members had requested, would take place before the revised code of conduct came into being on the 1 September. The Chief Executive gave that assurance.

260
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors J Holgate and A Knox declared an interest in agenda item number 20 – housing stock transfer.  

261
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Director of Development Services presented his report which introduced an initial consultation draft version of the sustainable community strategy for Ribble Valley for 2007 to 2013.  It invited Committee to agree its contents for publication as a consultation draft.  

He reminded Members that the Council had a duty under part 1 of the Local Government Act 2000 to publish a community strategy to guide the enhancement of the quality of life of the area.  A sustainable community strategy was an overarching document which would inform the work of partners within the district including both borough and county Councils, primary care trusts and the police.  It provided baseline data and information revealing the current state of the district, a vision outlining the aspirations for the borough and included actions and projects that showed how that vision could be achieved.  He further commented that many different groups informed the strategy tackling issues that people within the borough felt were important and recognised that these issues were often interlinked.  The Borough Council had worked alongside and as a key part of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership to produce both the 2003 and 2004 editions of this strategy.

The objectives of the community strategy are:

· To allow communities to articulate their hopes, needs and priorities.

· Co-ordinate the actions of the Council and of the public, private and community organisations operating locally.

· Focus and shape the existing and future activity of those organisations to meet community needs and aspirations.

· Contribute to local and wider sustainable development.

As part of the process in consulting on and developing the document, Lancashire County Council had offered under the rural pathfinder scheme to commission a consultant to develop a joint pilot project entitled ‘connecting service delivery with communities’.  This piece of work would aid the consultation of the sustainable community strategy leading to a more robust strategy.  It would also examine the processes of the RVSP in connecting with the needs of the community and will provide a review of the evidence base used for the Council's local development framework.  

A detailed timetable was set out before Committee, the key dates of which were approval of consultation draft by this Committee 31 July, consultation event with key stakeholders through August, and a special meeting of the Strategic Partnership Board in September 2007 with final adoption of the strategy at Full Council meeting 30 October 2007.  

Members then discussed this document in some detail.  The following points were raised.

· A request was made to make known to Committee the membership of the various working groups which fed into the strategy.  The Director of Development Services told Committee that membership of many of these groups was not fixed but allowed involvement from all.  Nevertheless the final strategy would indicate key members.

· A specific question was asked about how the rural pilot group keyed into the strategy.

· Members felt that the Ribble Valley Tourism Association should be given a higher profile within the document.

· Local Authority land-use planning should also be given a higher profile although it was recognised that the planning role was covered in more detail in the local development framework.

· There was also a desire for information on how each group contributed towards the strategy.

· There was a need to strengthen the section under the Crime and Reduction Partnership to include references to anti-social behaviour and good citizenship.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
agree to the publication of the consultation draft of the sustainable community strategy based on the attached document;

2.
agree to the consultation programme and future timetable detailed in section 4 above; and

3.
support the appointment of consultants by Lancashire County Council on behalf of the Borough Council for the pilot project ‘connecting service delivery with communities’ as set out in paragraph 3.6 provided that it does not delay the timetable as previously agreed.

262
CORPORATE COMMUNICATION STRATEGY – APRIL 2007 TO MARCH 2009

The Director of Community Services sought Committee’s approval for the Corporate Communication Strategy April 2007 to March 2009.  He reminded Members that the Borough Council had decided to appoint a part time Corporate Communications Officer in September 2003.  Following the success of that appointment, Committee decided to make the post full time and permanent in September 2004.  

Ribble Valley Borough Council's comprehensive performance assessment in 2004 emphasised the importance of communications, the benefits of establishing a corporate approach to communications and a need to communicate with customers more effectively.  

He also referred to national research by MORI which had consistently found a link between communications and customer satisfaction ratings.  The local government white paper, building strong and prosperous communities also emphasised the importance of community engagement and two way communications.  Finally, research undertaken by the Improvement and Development Agency in 2005 had found that where Councils were poor at communications, customers felt less satisfied with services than might be expected.

The Corporate Communications Strategy would help the Council to:

· Raise awareness of the authority’s role as a community leader.

· Improve relationships with partners and stakeholders.

· Ensure communications were accurate, honest, understandable and timely.

· Enhance the authority’s reputation.

· Improve the authority’s use of communications technology.

· Listen to the views of residents, staff and Councillors.

· Encourage confidence in our services and policies.

Members welcomed the strategy and recognised the valuable proactive work currently being undertaken.  members also referred to the importance of the Council’s website and the need to keep information up to date.  Both the Chief Executive and Director of Resources explained that this was an important issue that had been discussed by the Corporate Management Team and that steps were being taken to ensure this happened.

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
adopt the Corporate Communications Strategy 2007/2009; 

2.
agree that the Corporate Communications Group include four Conservatives and two Liberal Democrats; and

3.
request an update on the progress of the Action Plans within the Strategy to a meeting of this Committee in six months time.

263
REVISION OF CITIZENS CHARTER

The Chief Executive referred to minute 93 of Committee dated 12 June 2007 and reported that no comments had been received from Members on its content since the last meeting.

Members felt that officers should carry out a final review of the Charter before its publication to ensure that the wording was accurate.   There was also discussion around the issue of wheeled bins.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the proposed amendments to the council’s citizens charter 2007 and approve the proposal to review this document on an annual basis.

264
NON DOMESTIC RATES/COUNCIL TAX WRITE-OFFS

The Director of Resources sought Committee’s approval to write-off certain national non domestic rates (NNDR) and Council Tax debts where the whereabouts of the debtor was unknown or where they were in respect of bankrupt persons.  He commented that there were now a number of cases where all recovery action had been explored and the debtor had either disappeared or had been declared bankrupt and efforts to recover the outstanding amounts had failed.  He stressed that even though these debts were recommended for write-off, if information regarding a debtor’s whereabouts became available, the debt could and would still be pursued.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the writing-off of £28,139.23 of NNDR debts and £11,921.58 of Council Tax debts where the debtor’s whereabouts was unknown or were in respect of bankrupt persons.  

265
TREASURY MANAGEMENT 2006/2007

The Director of Resources informed Committee of the Council's 2006/2007 treasury management operations.  These covered the following areas:

· Bank base interest rates

· Borrowing requirements

· Investment

· Prudential indicators

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

266
TREASURY MANAGEMENT MONITORING 2007/2008

The Director of Resources gave Committee a progress report on our treasury management activities for the period 1 April 2007 to 30 June 2007.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

267
REVENUE OUTTURN 2006/2007 

The Director of Resources informed Members of the position for the 2006/2007 year on the revenue budget as far as this Committee was concerned.

He pointed out that Committee had overspent by £26,090 and gave the main reasons for this overspend.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

268
OVERALL REVENUE OUTTURN 2006/2007

The Director of Resources informed Committee of the provisional results of our accounts for the year ending 31 March 2007.  He pointed out that the Council had made a deficit of £973,000 during the year compared with the revised estimate of £960,000 and the original estimate of £340,000.  When the revised estimates were considered in January, he had explained to Committee the main difference between the original and revised estimates.  

He commented on extra items which had been added to the budget which included Parish schemes at £100,000, Longridge schemes at £100,000 and new community enhancement schemes also at £100,000.  There was also a transfer to the capital reserve fund to support the five year capital programme totalling £600,000 which gave a grand total of £900,000.  This had been included within transfers to/from earmarked reserves.

He also commented on the cost of concessionary bus travel and ongoing discussions which officers of this Council were having with the Lancashire County Council officers to resolve this issue.  

He drew Committee’s attention to the healthy balance on the housing revenue account which was currently £653,000 as at 31 March 2007.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

269
REVENUE MONITORING 2007/2008

The Director of Resources informed Members of the position for the first three months on this year’s revenue budget.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

270
CAPITAL OUTTURN 2006/2007

The Director of Resources informed Committee of the outturn on our capital programme for 2006/2007 for this Committee.  This has resulted in slippage of £112,320 from 2006/2007 to 2007/2008.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

271
INSURANCE RENEWALS 2007/2008

The Director of Resources informed Committee of the insurance renewals for the period 20 June 2007 to 19 June 2008.  He commented that a tendering exercise for the Council's insurances had been carried out in 2006 resulting in Zurich Municipal being appointed as our insurers on a five year long term agreement effective from 20 June 2006 with the option to extend for a further two years should we so wish.  The Council's insurances were reviewed on 20 June 2007 under the terms of that five year agreement.  The total cost of premiums for 2007/2008 had risen by £5,068 (4%) on the previous year’s figure.  The majority of increase were inflationary within the terms of the long term agreement entered into in June 2006.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

272
REVENUES AND BENEFITS GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Resources submitted his report in respect of the following matters:

National non domestic rate (NNDR)

Council Tax

Sundry debtors

He drew particular attention to the fact that on housing benefit collection, all the Council's indicators were in the top quartile for performance.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

273
GERSHON REVIEW – BACKWARD LOOKING EFFICIENCY STATEMENT 2006/2007

The Director of Resources reminded Members of the terms of the Gershon Efficiency Review which required local authorities to achieve efficiency gains totalling at least £6.45 billion by 2007/2008.  Over the three years from 2005 to 2008 each local authority was expected to achieve 2.5% per annum efficiency gains compared to their 2004/2005 baseline.  The government said that Councils had full flexibility on how and where they could achieve those gains providing that at least half were cashable.  He then reported on efficiency required on the capital spending on the annual efficiency statement and the principles for assessing efficiency gains.  

He reported that the backward look annual efficiency statement had been submitted on line as required using the ESD toolkit.  In summary, this showed the Council is estimated to make efficiency savings of £843.000 of which £460,000 were cashable.  Both figures were safely above the amounts required.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the backward look part of the annual efficiency statement.  

274
OMBUDSMAN’S ANNUAL LETTER

The Chief Executive reported on the Local Government’s Ombudsman’s annual letter for the Council for 2006/07.  The letter was generally very pleasing and showed how seriously the Council takes its complaints procedure.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

275
CLITHEROE CASTLE RE-DEVELOPMENT 

The Director of Community Services gave an update on the tendering process and associated issues relating to the construction phase of this project.  Invitations to tender for the work were sent out to five firms with a return date of 29 June.  The tenders were judged against a budget estimate of £2,337,109.  After carrying out a qualification exercise, it was agreed that the best three tenderers be invited for interview.  The attached table showed the adjusted tender figures and the screening process used to identify the preferred contractor.  William Anelays had come out clear winners and so on 17 July Community Committee had agreed to the appointment of William Anelays subject to any outstanding issues and permissions being resolved.  The Director of Community Services commented that whilst the Council were pleased that the tender price was under budget, it was recognised that there could be additional costs associated with any archaeological issues identified as the construction phase moved forward.  

Community Committee had agreed to the formation of a project board to oversee the smooth running of the project, its Members are:

Chair of Community Committee

Director of Community Services 

Community Development Manager

Surveying Manager

Financial Services Manager 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

276
HOUSING STOCK TRANSFER UPDATE

The Director of Community Services gave an update report in relation to housing stock transfer, this covered four issues as follows:

· Meetings of the member working group

· Clear agreement with Vicinity on meeting the Council's set up costs

· Finalisation of the tenants offer document

· Drafts of the documents being circulated to the working group

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

277
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the next three items of business being exempt information under Category 1 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

278
ASSET MANAGEMENT

The Chief Executive reported on the work of the Corporate Asset Management Group relating to specific property and land owned by the Council.  This group had been created in 2006 to ensure that the best use was made of the Council's land and property assets.  The terms of reference and membership of the group were included in the Council's asset management plan which was approved by this Committee on 27 March 2007.

The group had commenced a comprehensive programme of work examining in detail land and property assets of the Council to ensure that best use was being achieved.  That work had revealed several small pieces of land and property which the group considered should be disposed of because they did not contribute to the current and priority needs of the Council.  

Brief details of the properties and land and the specific actions recommended by the Corporate Asset Management Group were then considered by Committee.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
consider the specific actions and recommendations set out in section 4 of the report;

2.
confirm the actions taken by the Corporate Asset Management Group; and

3.
agree with the recommendations relating to specific land and property.

279
SALE OF LAND FOR HIGHWAY PURPOSES AT QUEENSWAY, CLITHEROE 

The Director of Resources presented a report which informed Members of the current position on the sale of land since the matter was last discussed by Committee on 24 January 2006, and requested details of any terms to be included in the sale contracts.  He updated Committee that planning permission had now been granted on appeal by the Planning Inspectorate for the Homebase store and solicitors for the buyers had requested a draft sale contract and had confirmed that their client did not require plot A shown in the report. 

The land would be dedicated as highway and would form part of the adopted highway on completion of the works of road widening and adoption by the Lancashire County Council.  

Members then discussed this matter in some detail.

RESOLVED:
That the land be sold subject to the :

1.
District Valuer providing an up to date valuation of the land.

2.
development going ahead;  and

3.
developer making good any damage to the land retained by the Council including the proper replacement of any trees damaged or felled.  

280
ROEFIELD LEISURE TRUST

The Chairman referred to a recent request which had been made by Roefield Leisure Trust in relation to future financing.  A business plan had been prepared covering both revenue and capital spend and the maintenance scheme was also in preparation.

Members discussed the various options open to the Council and the Director of Resources gave his comments on the matter and his advice for the best way forward for both the Council and Roefield Leisure Trust.  

RESOLVED:
That this matter be deferred for further reports to a special meeting of this Committee to be held on Wednesday, 29 August 2007 at 7pm.

The meeting closed at 9.21pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).




M Barratt


R Croasdale


D Eccleston


J B Hill


K Hind


J Holgate


A Knox


G H Sowter


D T Smith


R J Thompson























PAGE  

69

